
Notes from Rev. Torri Vande Zande

We will know we have equipped a
courageous church when….

A few weeks ago during a worship service, I asked people in the 
congregation to finish this sentence: “We will know we have 
equipped a courageous church when….” We all wrote down our 
answers and passed them to the front. I read them outloud. I was 
amazed at the insightfulness and wisdom of our people. 

When I got home that Sunday afternoon, I looked through those 
responses again and realized there are several different themes; 
themes that express the values of Union Congregational Church UCC.

The values that were expressed are:
● Getting out of our comfort zone
● Being inclusive and welcoming to all
● Serving our community
● Interconnectedness
● Working for justice
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LEADERSHIP
Moderators Marilyn McKnight & Steve Erickson
Vice Moderator Gunder Austin
Clerk Connie Johnson-Schmitt
Board of Financial Stewardship Don Hoppe

ALL SERVICES START AT 5:00 PM
Joint services with St. Pau

JULY BIRTHDAYS
July 4 Gus Kaubisch
July 8 Fred Smith

Bonnie Hiniker
July 11 Bruce Carlson

Torri Vande Zande
July 15 James Hoppe
July 16 Katie Knutson
July 19 Gracee Rudkin

Charlie Helscher
July 20 Lynn VanAllen
July 21 Linda Ottman
July 23 Gary Dietrich
July 25 George Strawn
July 26 Chris Hoppe
July 30 Gary Kwong

Happy Birthday!

Adult Learning Linnea Dietrich
Congregational Life Caryl Allan
Justice Ministry Team TBD
Worship Heidi Hoppe
Women’s Fellowship Joni Kumpula
Men’s Fellowship Stan Kumpula
Online Sales Cindy Gulbrandson
Tech Team Mike Schmitt

MINISTRY TEAMS

BOARDS
Financial Board Don Hoppe, Sheryl Kaubisch, Caryl Allan
Facilities Board Mike Bohanon, Kerry Swenson
Personnel Connie Johnson-Schmitt, Chris Swenson

LENT SERVICES SCHEDULE



I would like to share below a sample of the responses that people shared:

● “Make it our mission of reaching out to all attendees in an effort to include all - be willing to get 
uncomfortable.”

● “When we are grounded in our faith, stand together for justice, humanity and welcome and accept 
and love all.”

● “We reaffirm our readiness to carry out the radical message of love, compassion and inclusive 
welcoming of all who come to our doorstep.”

● “Helping our community - not just UCC church but the greater whole.”
● “When I see a need and I say to another, ‘Will you work with me on doing something to meet this 

need?’ it hopefully encourages both of us to do something together.”
● “When we can have open and honest conversations and find love and respect for all.” 
● “We stand up for our beliefs and work with others on our differences.” 
● “When you are not afraid to fight for ALL those who are disadvantaged in our society, no matter 

how difficult it becomes.” 
● “We continue the work of the Justice Ministry Committee for justice for all straight, gay, racial 

justice.”

I shared the full list with the Council at our last meeting and encouraged them to create ministry events 
around our common values. I am so grateful to be part of this church and serve as your pastor. May we 
move forward as a courageous church and continue to equip those who want to follow and serve Jesus 
Christ. 

Peace,
Pastor Torri

Continued from Page 1
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Thank you to everyone who contacted Linda with information 
regarding receiving this monthly newsletter via email or the Postal 
Service! For upcoming issues, these requests will be honored. Those 
who have not responded to Linda will no longer be personally 
receiving "The Union News," but feel free to pick one up at church!

NEWS ABOUT THE NEWSLETTER

Declutter Your Space and Make a Difference!

Got new or used tech lying around? Donate it to UCC and help support sustainability, community outreach, and our 
upcoming Tech Sale this August!

We’re Collecting:

● Laptops, computers, tablets, printers, monitors

● Televisions, projectors, screens, DVD players

● Stereos, speakers, sound equipment

● Gaming consoles, controllers, accessories

● Routers, modems, networking devices

Please drop off your items at UCC church during office hours (Monday–Thursday, 9 AM to Noon).

Your donated technology will be repurposed to benefit others or properly disposed of, helping keep it out of landfills 
and contributing to a greener future.

Don’t forget to look for the UCC Tech Sale in August, where these items will find new homes while supporting 
community initiatives!

Questions? Contact us at TechTeam.UCCHackMN@gmail.com.

WE WANT YOUR TECH - by Mike Schmitt

Did you know… the United Church of Christ has five areas of mission work that our local churches can 
give to? 

Our Church’s Wider Mission - Gifts from congregations like ours to OCWM Basic Support make it possible 
for our Conferences and the National Ministries to strengthen local churches and leaders and engage in 
mission well beyond our little community.

Most of our OCWM Basic Support dollars remain in our Minnesota Conference to help local congregations 
thrive. Directly supporting our churches includes one-on-one mentoring, conflict transformation, resourcing 
leaders as they reimagine ministry, and grants to churches.

One Great Hour of Sharing - This mission connects us to disaster relief, refugee assistance, and development 
efforts around the globe. When disasters strike, or when individuals are displaced due to violence or 
poverty, OGHS ensures immediate response and ongoing recovery.

Through our support, OGHS funds comprehensive development programs in areas such as healthcare, 
education, agriculture, food security, micro financing, and women's empowerment. An offering is typically 
taken on the last Sunday in March.

Strengthen the Church - Conferences in the national setting equally share the gifts given by members and 
friends through their local congregations. The funds raised support leadership development, new churches, 
youth ministry, and innovation in existing congregations. An offering is typically taken on the first Sunday in 
July.

Neighbors in Need - This mission focuses on social justice issues. This year’s focus is on Mental Health 
Justice. In 2015, the General Synod of the UCC passed a resolution to become WISE (Welcoming, Inclusive, 
Supportive, and Engaged) for mental health. A just world for all is a world where the human rights and 
well-being of people with mental health challenges are respected, no matter who you are or where you are in 
life’s mental health journey. An offering is taken on the first Sunday of October.

The Christmas Fund - This mission aids many small-church retirees, surviving spouses, or those who need 
financial assistance after a difficult diagnosis. The  Christmas Fund has been caring for active and retired 
clergy and lay employees of the United Church of Christ for over 100 years, providing emergency grants, 
supplementation of small annuities and health premiums, and Christmas “Thank You” gift checks each 
December to our lower-income retirees. An offering is taken each week through the month of December.

REMEMBERING OUR MISSIONS

Wednesday, July 18th, 5:00 - 6:00 pm
Friendship Hall

Join us for a dinner of Spaghetti & Meatballs,
Caesar Salad, Homemade Breadsticks, and Dessert!

Free will offering to support the
Hackensack Kids’ Fishing Contest

FUNDRAISING DINNER

Our Men’s Fellowship meeting in June included a presentation from Bruce Carlson on his recent book, Your Aging 
Body; and How to Care For It. We invited Women’s Fellowship to join us and had a very good turnout. His 
presentation was very informative, and many of us bought his book, the proceeds of which Bruce generously donated 
to Union Church.
In a round table discussion after the presentation, the subject of how to understand various aspects of your iPhone 
came up, and Mike Schmitt agreed to do a presentation and answer some questions about using one at our next 
meeting. This will not include Android phones. It will be on July 15th at 10 AM in the Fellowship Hall at Union 
Church.
As was the case with last month’s presentation, the subject is of interest to Women’s Fellowship, so everyone is 
invited to attend.
I am stepping down as Chair of Men’s Fellowship. Leadership will rotate every three months, and Don Hoppe will 
fill the position for the next term.
Stan Kumpula

MEN’S FELLOWSHIP
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Present:  Pastor Torri, Steve and Marilyn Erickson, Gunder Austin, Caryl Allan, Joni and Stan Kumpula, Linnea Dietrich, 
Mike and Connie Schmitt, Kerry Swanson, Mike Bohanon, Heidi and Don Hoppe

Call to Order by Steve Erickson

Pastor Torri offered a brief prayer

Additions to agenda under Fundraising and New Business. Motion to accept agenda by Connie, seconded by Linnea, 
approved.

Motion to accept last month’s minutes by Linnea, seconded by Marilyn, approved.

Pastor’s Monthly Report:  Pastor Torri submitted a written report of her activities over the past month.  Highlights 
include a new member joining on June 22, Carol Brunzell. Joni to do a corsage. 

Union 101 class will be offered August 4, 11, & 18 via Zoom at 6PM.  

Pastor Torri shared answers to her question of June 8th sermon.  

Report from Annual UCC Conference: Gunder shared his experience of his first time at annual conference.  “It was an 
amazing experience with great people.”  Theme was “The need to go deep – deeper in faith, commitments.   Music 
included a group called “Many”, with a song “Love is greater than fear”. Union – Hackensack was honored with a 
certificate of Thanks for contributions in 2024 of $7,200.00 to the “Our Church’s Wider Mission”.

BOARD TEAM REPORTS:

Board of Financial Stewardship: Don presented a written financial report for May 2025.  He highlighted that May had 
the first positive balance of the year.  Advisement from the Investment Advisory group – a $40,000 CD from Bequest 
& Special Gifts came due and these funds were used as a short-term loan to help cover some expenses from the solar 
array project.  It will be repaid back when the rebates are received from MN Power and the Federal government.

We are still on track for the solar installation at the end of June. 

Board of Facilities: 1) Kerry reported that the estimate for the doors was higher than originally submitted.  Additional 
items were missed in the first estimate.  The second estimate was still within the amount approved by the council.  
Council approved that the Board could move forward with the new doors.  

2) Two estimates were reviewed for the new roof.  Both were for similar amounts and provided a good base to set up 
the capital campaign. Additional funds could come from the Reserve MRI fund. The council approved moving forward 
with the capital campaign. 

3) Pew removal – Heidi moved to remove the companion pew on the north side of the sanctuary that was removed on 
the south side of the sanctuary.  This will provide a handicap area for wheelchairs.  Second by Stan.  Motion carried.  
Kerry will remove pew and place it at the back of the sanctuary on the south side.

Personnel Board: Connie had nothing to report. 

MINISTRY TEAM REPORTS

Adult Learning: Rock retreat was a success.  It was held at Pastor Torri’s with 13 attending.  All had a great time.

Lectio Divina and Bible study is going well.  

Camino has been canceled this year due to several organizers having personal issues.  They are making plans to 
continue this next year. 

Congregational Life: Caryl stated we have had several new people attend church services.  It is everyone’s 
responsibility to make them feel welcome. Heidi encouraged all to wear name tags and make sure visitors do too. 

Birchview Church is doing great – very well attended. 

Fundraising: Steve advised that the group had met and were working on advertising the Sweetheart Event and 
Concert – article for newspaper and outdoor signage.  Pastor cautioned that we should have consistent messaging in 
whichever method we used. (i.e. print, poster, flags) 

JUNE 19, 2025 (Minutes are not yet approved by the council)

COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES (DRAFT)



Mike Schmitt offered a suggestion on curtains and framing to make the sanctuary into a theater. These would allow us 
to showcase sanctuary as a facility that can be rented. As a theater or performance venue.   Pastor said that 
decorations were being considered as well.  These would be used for any fundraising event held at UCC.  Stan made a 
motion to provide $1000.00 budget for curtains.  He later amended to $1250.00 to cover both curtains and 
decorations. Second by Don.  Motion approved. 

Steve presented rental terms for the new office downstairs, $300 per month / $30 for internet.  Gunder moved to 
accept terms / second by Kerry.  Motion approved.  Steve will draft and add the same language regarding liability and 
termination clauses used for childcare.  He will present a draft for the next council meeting. 

Steve presented an email from Ashley with the daycare concerning some items she wished to discuss. A team of Steve, 
Mike B, Kerry, Cindy will meet with Ashley and folks from Game Changers to discuss. 

Outreach: Pastor submitted a written report in the absence of a team leader.  Highlights included – Wednesday night 
dinners will be called “Benefits” not to confused with functions held by the Fundraising team.  Outreach’s primary goal 
is to build relationships with the community.  Fundraising team raises funds for the church through fundraising meals, 
rental of room, and leases of space on the lower level.

June 18th Benefit for the Children’s Fishing Contest raised $633.00 with 74 in attendance.

Calendar of events for the rest of the year.

Justice Ministry: Marilyn reported for Justice Ministry.  She will send out email to folks asking if they are interested in 
participating and activities /topics to discuss and any possible leadership options. She will report back to the council.

Women’s Fellowship:  Joni reported that the trip to the Munsinger Gardens was canceled due to weather.   Judy and 
Heidi will hold a presentation on different birds in July. 

Men’s Fellowship: Stan reported that Bruce Carlson presented his new book – The Aging Body to the group from 
Men’s & Women’s Fellowship. 

They agreed that their leadership will rotate every 3 months.  Don Hoppe will lead the 3rd quarter.  Mike Schmitt will 
lead the 4th quarter and Mike Gulbranson will lead the first quarter of 2026.

Mike Schmitt will hold a question / answer session on IPhones functions on July 15, 2025, at 10:00am.

Tech Team: Mike Schmitt submitted a written report for the Tech Team.  Highlights include Streaming update including 
new cameras working well. 

Used tech stuff can be given to Mike and will be sold to support funds for ongoing church tech needs.  

Worship: Average Sunday attendance is 42 with 8 on-line.  The last Sunday in July, Pastor Torri will be on vacation and 
Kerry will present the Message.   Heidi sent a note to all the volunteer musicians inviting them to play during the 
summer services.

Moderator’s Moment: Steve read a poem from Richard Rohr called Protest, Pain, and Joy.

Old business: Connie showed a new report format for teams & ministries to submit for monthly council meetings.  She 
reminded each team and ministry that a written report from each is due Thursday July 17th so packets can be made for 
the annual meeting which will be held July 27,2025

June newsletter deadline is Tuesday June 24, 2025

Pastor Torri is on vacation July 21 – 27, 2025

Items to be moved to July meeting – Policy for all teams / ministries regarding benefits / events. Capital campaign 
numbers and ideas.

Meeting was adjourned.   Next meeting is July 17, 2025.  Minutes written by Connie Schmitt.
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It has come to our attention that many of our members and friends 
are not aware that UCC attempts to first of all REFUSE and 
REDUCE our use of plastic. When we do use plastic, we do our 
best to properly dispose of it through recycling. We are aware that 
our area's recycling program is not operating at maximum function, 
but we attempt to do our best.

You can help us by placing your plastic, glass, and paper in the 
designated bins/boxes in the church, rather than the standard 
garbage containers! Thank you so much.
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Did You Know the Prayer List is on the Website?

If you want to stay up-to-date with the Union Prayer List, here are the 
steps for finding it on our church website.

1. Visit our website at https://www.unioncchackensack.com/
2. Move your cursor over “Contact Us” on the navigation bar found at the top of our 

website.
3. On the drop-down menu that appears, click on “Prayer List.”
4. Type the password “UnionPrayers2020” in the box and click enter.
5. Click on the blue button that says “Prayer List.”

If you have any difficulty accessing the list, call the church or email 
socialmedia.ucchackmn@gmail.com for assistance.

Hi! My name is Koda, and I am the Church Dog! I told my human that I would like to do 
something different this month for the newsletter. I told her that I do not want to talk 
about how nice the summer is up here in the Northwoods, I want to show people! So 
instead of an article this month, my human and I took some pictures to remind you to 
enjoy the summer! Slow down, smell the flowers, enjoy the lakes, and play with friends!

THROUGH KODA’S EYES

Sewing Machines for Sale
We received three antique sewing machines in cabinets and are 
putting them up for sale! Currently, the congregation gets first dibs. 
In August, we will open the sale up to the public if they have not 
sold by then.They are a Minnesota treadle machine, a Singer 
electric machine, and a Singer treadle machine. If you would like to 
see the machines or more pictures, please contact Cindy at 
612-232-2760 or Heidi at 
218-831-3927.

Thank you
Blessings, Cindy
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By Marilyn and Steve Erickson

As we wind down our term as co-moderators, we plan to continue our lifelong work in mediation by opening 
an Erickson Mediation Office in Hackensack. We will rent space in the lower level of the church to conduct 
mediations and also use the church community rooms to provide training, workshops and community 
learning opportunities for those interested in learning new cooperative living skills to move through the 
difficult conversations of personal conflict in a constructive manner.

During these last three years as moderators, most of you were aware of our medical struggles and 
subsequent recovery. We have experienced first-hand how medical challenges are another area of life 
where physical and emotional conflict interferes with not only quality living, but just plain survival. The 
medical treatments we faced have been arduous – both physically and emotionally, and more difficult than 
we ever expected. Many of you can certainly relate to this from your own health experiences and challenges, 
whether it be with a loved one experiencing serious medical issues, or your own pain and suffering. For us, 
and hopefully for all involved in the Union Congregational Community, what makes it all easier is the 
kindness, support and help that has been overwhelmingly offered and gratefully appreciated. 

There have been bumps in the road, unanticipated interruptions in medical care, pain, emotional ups and 
downs, and wondering when things will get better. One lesson we have learned is that a loving support 
community is essential to one’s recovery. Thank you all. 

Another lesson we have learned in the midst of all of this major illness, is that understanding and patience is 
perhaps the greatest gift you can give whenever you encounter another person experiencing medical, 
physical, and/or emotional challenges.  It is a gift and a privilege to be able to have a close, caring relationship 
with others in these difficult life situations. We cannot find enough words to express our gratitude to all of 
you who helped us in prayer, who delivered meals to our home, gave rides to chemo and radiation, and 
countless other forms of caring during the past three years. 

Looking back, Union Church has been like a giant hydroelectric generating plant that organized the delivery 
of much needed power when our lights got dim and  the storm and struggles of illness threatened to get the 
best of the two of us.   

Hopefully, through our new central Minnesota mediation effort, we can give back to Union and the 
community some small bursts of peaceful energy and continued hope for constructive solutions.

MODERATOR’S MOMENT 6-24-25



Can you imagine
  a pedicure, 
    not unlike the Holy Thursday ritual of
      Christ washing his disciples’ feet,
  and an Asian woman,
    bent over,
      tirelessly trimming a
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An easy-to-make crowd pleaser!

Beef Enchiladas
INGREDIENTS
▢ 1 15 oz can red enchilada sauce
▢ 1 small white onion, diced
▢ 4 cloves garlic, minced
▢ 1 ½ lbs lean ground beef
▢ 1 tsp cumin
▢ 1 15 oz can pinto or black beans
▢ 1 15 oz can sweet corn
▢ 1 4 oz can diced green chiles
▢ optional: 1-3 chopped adobo peppers depending on spice tolerance
▢ 8 8” flour tortillas
▢ 3 cups Mexican-blend shredded cheese
▢ toppings: cilantro, cotija cheese, diced avocado, sliced black olives, sour cream, and/or salsa

These enchiladas are easy-yet-delicious and are a perfect Tex-Mex entrée for your next dinner. Not only 
that, but this is a great recipe to get creative with! With some small personal touches, you can customize 
these enchiladas into a signature dish that will leave your guests begging for another round of your 
famous enchiladas!

1. Sauté the beef. Heat oil in a large pan over medium-high heat. Add the onion and garlic and sauté for about 3 
minutes, until onion is translucent. Add the ground beef and cumin, sautéing for another 5 minutes or until completely 
browned, crumbling the beef as it cooks. Stir in beans, corn, green chiles, and optional adobo peppers until combined. 
Season with salt and pepper, to taste.

2. Preheat oven and prep baking dish. Heat oven to 350°F. Spread ½ cup of the enchilada sauce along the bottom of a 
9 x 13 casserole dish.

3. Assemble the enchiladas. Set up an assembly line on a clean counter or large cutting board of: tortillas, enchilada 
sauce, beef/bean filling, and cheese. Lay one tortilla flat and spread two tablespoons of sauce over the surface with a 
spoon. Add 1 or 2 heaping spoonfuls of beef/bean filling in a line down the middle of the tortilla. Sprinkle ⅓ cup of 
cheese over the filling, then roll into a wrap to finish (no need to tuck the ends in like a burrito.) Place widthwise into 
the casserole dish. Continue until all 8 tortillas are filled and placed in the dish. (You may have to push the enchiladas 
together to make them fit depending on how tightly you wrapped them - this is A-OK!) Finally, spread the remaining 
enchilada sauce and cheese over top.

4. Bake. Bake uncovered for 20 minutes, or until the cheese is slightly brown and bubbling.
5. Serve. Plate the enchiladas hot and garnish with your favorite toppings! A large dab of sour cream and salsa to the 

side is a great way to make this dish look restaurant-style.

IDEAS
★ Spice things up! Ground chipotle, cayenne, and jalapeños in the filling are all great ways to add heat to this 

dish.
★ Make it vegan! Replace the beef with a plant-based alternative, or extra veggies like zucchini, broccoli, or 

roasted cauliflower. Then, just remove the cheese or swap for a vegan-cheese.
★ Change the flavor! Corn tortillas are classic, just double the number of tortillas. Green enchilada sauce or 

chicken are both delightful subs. For a daring signature finish, cover the enchiladas with queso sauce, fresh 
pressed garlic, or even baker’s chocolate shavings! (Maybe not all three at once… But I won’t judge. *wink*)

RECIPE FROM AN EDITOR
by Sabbastian Wilson-Webb

FOOD SHELF CAMPAIGN
The Minnesota FoodShare May Campaign brings together organizations, businesses, faith communities, and 
individuals to help keep the 300 food shelves statewide stocked throughout the year. For over forty years 
Minnesota FoodShare ha

“CAN YOU IMAGINE” by Laura Baum-Parr

Well, summer is in full swing in our beautiful corner of the world, 
and I hope you are enjoying the season, wherever you happen to be. 

Our church is a busy place this time of year. There seems to be 
something going on all the time. This month we will host a 
Hoedown dinner and show fundraiser on the 14th as well as our 
regular benefit dinner on the 16th.  I’m looking forward to our 
fundraiser - barbequed chicken dinner and a show featuring 
Charley Wagner and his mother (Mama Waggs).  The funds raised 
at the benefit dinner this month will go toward the holiday food 
baskets given out by the UCC Men’s Fellowship, the Lions, and the 
Hackensack Food Shelf at Thanksgiving, Christmas, and Easter.  
Both will be delicious dinners, so plan to come and bring your 
friends and neighbors!

We hope to see you in church, but if you cannot make it, be sure to 
watch the service online through YouTube, the church’s website, or 
our Facebook page. Pastor Torri is an excellent preacher! She brings 
the scriptures to life every week, and her current series on the 
letter of James is enlightening and relevant to our lives today. 

Take care, and may the Peace of Christ be with you always.

Heidi Hoppe, Chair; Sheryl Kaubisch, Gracee Rudkin, Mary Parrish, and 
Caryl Allan

NEWS FROM THE WORSHIP MINISTRY TEAM

Greetings!

Here we are in the middle of summer already, and we are busy beavers.  Our special trip to the Munsinger Gardens 
was cancelled due to rain, SOOO we met at church at 9:00, then went out for breakfast in town. Sad but still a little 
fun. This month on the second Thursday (the 10th), we are meeting at church to enjoy Heidi’s exotic bird pictures 
along with fellowship and treats. Do get it on your calendar and come; 1:00 as usual.

I am delighted to announce that we earned almost $300 from our plant sale!  That’s the best ever. Our next fundraiser 
isn’t until December with our cookie-craft sale.

Next month August, we are excited to have Sue Cox teaching napkin folding.  It will be fun I’m sure along with 
fellowship and treats, always treats!

Remember that we are putting together a happy hour recipe book, and your participation is needed. We can start 
collecting your favorites now. Just turn them in to Linda in the office or me. The book will be ready for the 
September meeting. We’ll be talking about this a lot.

                                                          See you in church, Joni, Sherry, Sarah, and Cindy

WOMEN’S FELLOWSHIP



Adult Learning…short snippets!

● Rock N Retreat on May 31st was a wonderful time of personal sharing, creating beautiful rock 

paintings and sinking deeper into community for thirteen lovely women. 

● Lectio continues weekly on Wednesdays from 4-5. All are welcome.

● Dream Group continues every other Thursday morning at 10 AM. Call Bonnie Mitsch at 

763-213-4793 for upcoming dates. 

● We have postponed Camino Hackensack 2025 to fall of 2026 due to “life circumstances” of the 

leaders. We will select the dates in February 2026.
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ADULT LEARNING – by Linnea Dietrich

Justice Ministry Team will continue, but there will be no meeting on July 3rd. Stay tuned for more information 
about JMT Potluck and planning later this month.

                JUSTICE MINISTRY TEAM UPDATE 

The Outreach Team Update

The Outreach Ministry Team’s purpose is to engage our local community through events which highlight 
our church’s values, build positive relationships with them, and invite them to engage in a friendship with 
Union Church. 

One of these avenues consists of having benefit meals for our local non-profit organizations. Last month 
we had a meal for the Children’s Fishing Contest that raised $633 and gave a platform for the leaders to 
ask for more volunteers. If you would like to volunteer, just show up at 10:00 a.m., and Bill Kennedy will 
put you to work. 

In July we have two exciting events that we will be doing. The first is building and having a float in the 
Sweetheart Days Parade, and the second is a Benefit Meal for Holiday Baskets. More details are below. 

Tuesday, July 15th at 6:00 p.m. The Sweetheart Days Parade provides people with a way to celebrate 
what is important to them in this community. Over the last several years, Union has been the only church 
who has not participated by having a float in the parade, but this year will be different! We are looking for 
people to create a church float for the parade! No skills needed. Well, maybe a few skills are needed… 
but all skill levels are welcome!

Wednesday, July 16th from 5:00 - 6:00 p.m.  Union Church will host a Benefit Meal for Holiday Baskets. 
Three times a year (Easter, Thanksgiving and Christmas), the community comes together to create food 
boxes for families who may need a little extra help around the holiday seasons. This is a combined effort 
between the Hackensack Food Shelf, Hackensack Lions, and the Men’s Fellowship group from Union 
Congregational Church. Money raised will go for purchasing the meat that will go into the holiday baskets.

If you would like to help build the float or volunteer with the Benefit Meal, please call the office or contact 
Pastor Torri at pastor.ucchackmn@gmail.com.



Wednesday, July 18th, 5:00 - 6:00 pm
Friendship Hall

Join us for a dinner of 

Free will offering to support 
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Game Night
July 14th at 5:30 pm

Friendship Hall

Bring a snack to share.

Movie Night
July 28th at 5:30 pm

Friendship Hall

Showing: “A Man Called Otto”

Fit2Move Exercise Group
Every Wednesday & Friday at 

10:00 am
In the Friendship Hall

Any questions, please call the office at 218-675-6300
or email the church at media.ucchackmn@gmail.com.

Women’s Bible Study
2nd & 4th Wednesdays from 

5:30 to 7:00 pm

Any questions, please call the office at 218-675-6300
or email the church at media.ucchackmn@gmail.com.

Lectio Divina
Every Wednesday at 4:00 pm

In the Church Library

Meaning “divine reading,” Lectio Divina is a meditation and 
prayer practice intended to promote communion with God 

and to increase the knowledge of God’s word.

Women’s Fellowship
Thursday, July 8th, 1:00 pm

Gulbrandsons Presenting on their 
Australian Adventures! Men are invited too.

Any questions, please call the office at 218-675-6300
or email the church at media.ucchackmn@gmail.com.

Northwoods Acoustic Jam
Wednesday, July 21st at 5:30 pm

In the Friendship Hall

Any questions, please call the office at 218-675-6300
or email the church at media.ucchackmn@gmail.com.

Coffee Hour
Did you know we have coffee hour 
after each and every service? Come 
and meet some new and old friends 

on Sunday mornings. Our treat.

FUNDRAISING DINNER

The Semi-Annual meeting will be held July 28th after the service.

Stan would like Men’s Fellowship to meet on Tuesday, August 13 at 9:30 this month to 
discuss plans moving forward. He will personally contact the men about this via email.
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* Other income includes Treasure Sale, fundraisers, building use, donations and all other income sources except 
interest and dividends generated from restricted funds and specified donations or grants not going into operating 
funds.
Checking available:          $ 98,178.07
Reserve Saving                $ 34,744.50                 

Summary
Income for May was very good and expenses for May were a little low. 
In consultation with the Investment Advisory group, $40,000 from Bequest & Specials Gifts, from a CD 
that came due in May, is in checking and will be used as a short-term loan for the completion of the solar 
project and repaid with the receipt of the grants and refunds for the array. 
The site prep for the Solar Array will be started at the end of June and the solar array will be completed in 
July.
New exterior doors on the west and north of the upper level will be replaced and paid for by money in the 
Reserve MRI fund.
The Board of Financial Stewardship and the Fundraising Ministry Team will be initiating a Capital 
Campaign to cover the cost of a new roof for Union Church.

BOARD OF FINANCIAL STEWARDSHIP
Operating Income and Expenses

 Income - May  $ 17,274.32 Year to Date 2025 Giving     $   56,373.32
Other Income* - May  $      806.12 YTD Other Income*    $     4,858.78 
        Total Income $  18,100.44      YTD Total Income     $   61,232.10

Expenses - May $  12,769.15 Year to Date Expenses       $  68,647.01

Balance -    May $    5,331.29  Balance - Year to Date      $  -  7,414.91

 Prepaid & Carryover     $  14,738.00

 Final Balance      $  7,323.09

Bible school was held in the summer to give religious instruction to the younger members of the church. 

This was usually held for a week with Bible stories and Bible themes as part of the program. The teachers 
were part of the congregation who volunteered to help. Classes were held by age groups from preschool to 
8th grade. Craft classes, lessons, storytelling, and outdoor activities made this a week of fun and religious 
instruction. 

The first mention of Bible School in my records was in 1951, with an enrollment of 17. Vacation Bible School 
continued for many years in a joint effort with our church and St. Paul’s, alternating the churches each year.  
Slowly the attendance became less, and it has not been held in the past few years, but it has left fond 
memories to all who attended in their youth.

CELEBRATING THE PAST: Summer Vacation Bible School
Myra Damm, Historian
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